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VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE 
ARCHITECTURAL DESIGN REVIEW BOARD  

VILLAGE HALL - COMMITTEE ROOM 
801 BURLINGTON AVENUE 

 
AUGUST 28, 2014, 7:00 P.M. 

 
 
Chairman Mattheis called the August 28, 2014 meeting of the Architectural Design Review Board to 
order at 7:00 p.m. and asked for a roll call:  
 
PRESENT: Chairman Mattheis, Mrs. Acks, Mr. Casey, Mr. Davenport, Ms. Englander, Mr. Riemer 
 
STAFF: Mr. Stan Popovich, Planning Manager; Ms. Kelley Chrisse and Mr. Patrick Ainsworth, 

Village Planners 
 
VISITORS: Mr. Ken Lerner, Chairman, Pierce Downer Heritage Alliance 
 
REMARKS FROM THE CHAIR 
 
 Chairman Mattheis asked that the committee and staff introduce themselves.  Members of the 
committee and staff went around the table and introduced themselves and shared some of their 
professional and personal background. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
 THE DRAFT MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 29, 2013 MEETING WERE APPROVED ON 
MOTION BY MR. DAVENPORT, SECONDED BY MR. CASEY.  ROLL CALL: 
 
 AYE: MR. DAVENPORT, MR. CASEY, MRS. ACKS, MS. ENGLANDER, 
  MR. RIEMER, CHAIRMAN  MATTHEIS 
 NAY: NONE 
 MOTION CARRIED.  VOTE: 6-0 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
 Mr. Popovich reported that the historic building survey was accepted by the village council in 
November of last year and it was well received.  He and former community development director, Mr. 
Dabareiner, did a presentation before the Pierce Downer Heritage Alliance last year to present the 
findings and the presentation went very well.  To date, no formal nominations have come out of the 
survey but Mr. Popovich said he does get interest from the public inquiring how to landmark their homes.  
  
NEW BUSINESS  
 
A.  Discuss CLG Requirements. 
 
 Mr. Popovich identified that the village is a certified local government (CLG).  As a CLG, the 
village is able to partner with state and federal governments in preservation activities; receive matching 
grants from the Illinois Historic Preservation Agency (IHPA); review nominations for the National 
Register of Historic Places; receive technical assistance from IHPA; and allows residents to receive 
property tax assessment freezes if historically sensitive renovations are completed on a landmarked 
property.  A 2013 IHPA grant helped fund some of the village’s survey that was completed.   
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 Mr. Popovich explained that CLG communities are required to submit annual reports to the IHPA 
that identifies the activities that have taken place.  He clarified that reports for the past five years have 
been submitted to IHPA, but the annual reports do have to be completed in a timely manner.   
 
 One item raised by the state was that they recommend that this board meet bi-monthly or, at 
minimum, quarterly.  Mr. Popovich proposed to meet on a quarterly basis to pursue an active preservation 
program, with the members’ assistance, and to develop a work plan to foster preservation in the 
community.   Details followed on how that could be accomplished with the suggestion, by Mr. Popovich, 
that the board work on this over the next few months and get an application in next fall for some grant 
funding to assist the committee.   
 
 Suggested future committee meeting dates were as follows:  November 20, 2014 followed by a 
meeting on the fourth Thursday in January, April, July and October.  Should a nomination come forward, 
Mr. Popovich said he would rather not hold up an applicant and would have the committee meet on an 
agreed-upon date and then not meet on the quarterly scheduled meeting date.  He asked the committee to 
start thinking about how the village can move forward with activities and offered to contact other CLG 
communities to see how they operate, invite a guest speaker to assist the committee, etc., if the committee 
was interested.  Member comments followed that for the November meeting the committee should focus 
on how to raise preservation awareness in the community through various avenues.   
 
PUBLIC COMMENT  
 
 Mr. Ken Lerner, Chairman with the Pierce Downer Heritage Alliance, discussed that while his 
group focuses on local environmental education, it also focuses on historic preservation in the village.  He 
shared how his volunteers have assisted with the village’s surveys as an example.  Mr. Lerner offered to 
assist the committee to publicize its purpose and mission and to partner with them and discuss the 
importance of historic preservation.   
 
 On another topic, he addressed the properties at 942 and 936 Maple Avenue which were in 
danger of being redeveloped in the Downtown Business District.  He spoke about the steps being taken to 
make the community aware of the two properties and to advocate to preserve the home at 942 Maple (the 
Edwards home).  Mr. Lerner walked through the steps that were taken, to date, to save the home 
(currently in foreclosure) and spoke about the presentation he did before the village council.  He reported 
that there is a buyer for the properties and will be meeting next week with the buyer’s attorney to obtain 
more information about the plans for the property.   
 
 A brief discussion followed regarding the village’s TIF district; followed by whether the 942 
structure could be sold for a $1.00 and be relocated somewhere else.  Mr. Popovich added that there has 
been interest in the property and much more density could be placed on the site than what current exists.  
Per Mr. Lerner, the interior of the home, from what he heard, was restored nicely.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
 MR. DAVENPORT MOVED TO ADJOURN THE MEETING.   MRS. ACKS SECONDED 
THE MOTION.  THE MEETING WAS ADJOURNED AT 7:30 P.M.   ROLL CALL:  
 
 AYE: MR. DAVENPORT, MRS. ACKS, MR. CASEY, MS. ENGLANDER, 
  MR. RIEMER, CHAIRMAN  MATTHEIS 
 NAY: NONE 
 MOTION CARRIED.  VOTE: 6-0 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
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/s/ Celeste K. Weilandt  
           Celeste K. Weilandt 
        (As transcribed by MP-3 audio) 
 



DOWNERS GROVE PUBLIC LIBRARY 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING 

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 22, 2014, 7:30 P.M. 

CONFERENCE ROOM A 

 

MINUTES 

1. Call to order.  President Kathleen DiCola called the meeting to order at 7:31p.m. 

2. Roll call.  Trustees Present: Susan Eblen, Wendee Greene, David Humphreys, Daniel 

Loftus, President Kathleen DiCola.  Absent: Trustee Thomas Read.  Trustee Read 

participated in discussion by telephone but did not vote on any matter.  Trustee Read’s 

telephone participation ended at 8:12 p.m. 

Also present: Director Rick Ashton, Assistant Director for Public Services Bonnie Reid, 

Adult and Teen Services Manager Nicole Wilhelms, Downers Grove Public Library 

Foundation Board Member John Mochel. 

3. Welcome to visitors.  President DiCola welcomed staff and visitors. 

4. Approval of Minutes. 

a. Regular Monthly Meeting, September 24, 2014.  It was moved by Greene and 

seconded by Loftus THAT the Minutes be approved as submitted.  Roll call: Ayes: 

Eblen, Greene, Humphreys, Loftus, DiCola.  Nays: None.  Abstentions: None. 

b. Executive Session, September 24, 2014.  It was moved by Eblen and seconded by 

Loftus THAT the Minutes be approved as submitted.  Roll call: Ayes: Eblen, Greene, 

Humphreys, Loftus, DiCola.  Nays: None.  Abstentions: None. 

5. Approval of October invoices and other financial reports.  It was moved by 

Humphreys and seconded by Greene THAT October 2014 operating invoices totaling 

$139,813.80, construction invoices totaling $79,587.61, and credit memos totaling 

$300.64 be approved, and that September 2014 payrolls totaling $179,509.50 be 

recognized.  Roll call: Ayes: Eblen, Greene, Humphreys, Loftus, DiCola.  Nays: None.  

Abstentions: None. 

6. Public comment on agenda items.  President DiCola invited public comment.  There 

was none. 

7. Public comment on other Library business.  President DiCola invited public comment.  

There was none. 

8. Unfinished business. 

a. Library building renovation project update.  Requested action: receive report.  Ashton 

reported on plans for replacement of the Circulation workroom floor tile; finishing 

details on the central staircase; temporary and permanent signage; furniture; and 



additional small projects.  He distributed to the Board members copies of a 

preliminary proposal from Product Architecture + Design for additional work, 

received October 22.  This matter will be scheduled for Board consideration at a later 

meeting. 

b. Renovation celebration report.  Requested action: receive report.  Ashton and Board 

members commented on the successful event held October 18.  They thanked all the 

Library staff members and the members of the design and construction team for their 

contributions to this milestone occasion. 

c. Village of Downers Grove 2015 budget process report.  Requested action: receive 

report.  Ashton reported on the five items in his memorandum to the Board.  While 

none of these items bears directly on the Library’s budget or operations, some of 

them may provide opportunities for future cooperative ventures with the Village. 

9. New business. 

a. Presentation on Hoopla.  Nicole Wilhelms presented the report.  The Library will 

offer this service to the public beginning in 2015, with an initial budget of $15,000.  

Hoopla is a digital content delivery system, offered by Midwest Tapes, a long-

standing Library media vendor.  It allows a library to provide electronic circulation of 

movies, music, and audio books to computers and mobile devices.  There are no 

limits on multiple simultaneous loans and no waiting lists.  The Library will pay on a 

per-use basis, with loan prices varying from $.99 to $2.99 per item.  Total cost is 

managed by setting monthly borrowing limits for each patron.  Board members 

expressed their approval of this venture and thanked Ms. Wilhelms for the 

information. 

b. Proposed Policy on Public Comment at Library Board Meetings.  Requested action: 

discussion.  Ashton sought the Board’s guidance on this matter.  Board members 

agreed that a draft policy should codify and update the current policy, providing for 

regular announcement of the rules, presiding officer’s discretion in setting time limits, 

expectations for proper decorum, and no necessity for the Board to respond to public 

comments.  Ashton agreed to bring back a draft including these features. 

c. Proposed Conceptual Framework for 2015-2017 Strategic Plan.  Requested action: 

discussion.  Ashton presented the draft proposal.  Board members discussed the 

framework positively.  They made several suggestions: 

 Potential interviewees should be informed about questions in advance. 

 Leadership and influence should be broadly defined, going beyond political 

leadership and including business, civic, volunteer, church, educational, and 

other leaders as identified, outside the context of any election. 

 Some leaders may not have time for interviews but would respond to surveys 

or written questions. 

 Members of other governmental and civic boards should be included. 



 Library users should be included. 

10. Report of the Director.   

Ashton briefly reviewed his written report (attached).  

11. Board Member comments and requests for information. 

 Loftus reported that he had used one of the new study rooms, with wireless 

internet access for video conferencing, and that it had worked well and saved time 

and travel costs. 

 DiCola reported that Deputy Village Manager Michael Baker had mentioned to 

her that he often visits the Library to find a quiet place to work outside his own 

office. 

 Humphreys reported that he had received many compliments concerning the event 

on October 18, especially concerning the visibility and activity of many staff 

members at the event.  He also commented that he would like to see the Library 

Board and the Foundation Board address the possibility of additional art 

purchases for the building. 

 DiCola reported an encounter with a patron regarding the Library’s early closing 

on October 18.  Expecting a complaint, she was pleased to receive a positive 

response when she had informed the patron that the early closing was for the 

purpose of a staff celebration: “They deserve it.” 

 Greene extended her gratitude to all staff members for the successful celebration 

event. 

 Foundation Board Member John Mochel inquired about the possibility of making 

the Library t-shirts available for public purchase, for both fund-raising and 

publicity purposes.  Ashton agreed to look into the matter. 

12. Adjournment.  President DiCola adjourned the meeting at 8:40 p.m. 

 



DOWNERS GROVE PUBLIC LIBRARY 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

OCTOBER 22, 2014 

 

AGENDA ITEM 10 

REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR 

 

a. Illinois Per Capita Grant Application.  The application was submitted October 13.  

Thanks to Trustee Thomas Read and Trustee Wendee Greene for engaging with the Edge 

Initiative workshop webinar. 

 

b. Fund-raising investigations.  As a very preliminary first step toward more active fund-

raising in 2015, I investigated the opportunities with the Grove Foundation.  

Unfortunately, the Grove Foundation does not support organizations that have their own 

foundations. 

 

c. Recent media.  Please see the notable items, Alex Marshall, “Free Ways,” Governing, 

October 2014, 22-23; and Douglas Quenqua, “Is E-Reading to Your Toddler Story Time, 

or Simply Screen Time?” New York Times, October 12, 2014, 1-27. 

 

d. Other items.  As they occur. 
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VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE   
Stormwater and Flood Plain Oversight Committee Meeting 

October 9, 2014   7:00 p.m. 

Downers Grove Public Works Facility 
5101 Walnut Avenue, Downers Grove, Illinois 

I.  CALL to ORDER 
Chair Gorman called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.  A roll call followed and a quorum was 
established. 

II. ROLL CALL
Members Present: Chair Gorman, Mr. Crilly, Mr. Ruyle, Mr. Schoenberg, 

Members Absent: Mr. Civito, Mr. Scacco, Mr. Ruyle 

Staff Present: Karen Daulton Lange – Stormwater Administrator 

Public Present: None 

III. APPROVAL of July 10, 2014 MINUTES
Mr. Schoenberg made a motion, seconded by Mr. Crilly, to approve the July 10, 2014 minutes 
as presented. Motion carried by voice vote of 4-0. 

IV. PUBLIC COMMENTS
No public in attendance. 

V.  NEW BUSINESS 
A.  Consideration of One (1) Year Limit on Variations 

Staff brought up a concern that recently came to light.  Variances that are granted never 
expire unless it is stated so in the Resolution that is passed by the Village Council.  A 
stormwater variance was granted in 2003 to a property located at 1000 Hickory Trail, for the 
floor elevation of a house addition to be elevated to two (2) feet above the base flood 
elevation rather than the required three (3) feet.  The addition was not built at that time. An 
inquiry was made from the property owner, and was told that the variance is still valid as 
long as the addition is the same as the one proposed in 2003.   Building permits typically 
expire one year from the date of issuance.  It was discussed that the Committee may want 
to consider adding an expiration date to future variances that are granted to be consistent 
with permitting. 

B.  Stormwater Management Code Updates 
The current ordinance requires that both water quality and volume control BMPs be 
provided when a development has more than 2,500 square feet of net new impervious area.  
Once the development reaches the 2,500 square foot threshold, both BMPs must be 
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provided for the entire development.  BMPs include rain gardens, infiltration swales, dry 
wells and the like. 
 
Many of the new, larger houses are under the current threshold of 2,500 square feet and are 
not required to provide BMPs.  In addition, many of the new homes have deeper basements, 
causing sump pump water discharging more frequently and with more volume onto 
adjacent properties and onto the public right-of-way.  In the winter, excess water onto the 
right-of-way can lead to icy and unsafe sidewalk and road conditions. 
 
These disruptions lead to stormwater issues between neighbors, as well as staff time and 
money addressing negative impacts between properties and onto the public right-of-way. 
 
Staff is investigating lowering the BMP threshold from 2,500 SF of new impervious to 500 SF 
of new impervious.  We expect to have a draft report for the November meeting. 
 
Chair Gorman stated that Lombard has a 500 SF threshold for properties in depressional 
areas.   
 
Mr. Schoenberg commented that Hinsdale requires the sump discharge to be into a separate 
BMP.  Mr. Crilly stated that with small lots it may be difficult to provide separate BMPs.  
Discussion ensued about the merits and disadvantages of sump water connecting directly 
into a ditch or storm sewer.   
 
There was general consensus that the concept of providing more on-site infiltration and 
storage is better for the entire community.  For example, the older areas of town with no 
detention facilities were generally much harder hit during the flood of April, 2013 than newer 
areas with stormwater management basins. 
 
VI. STAFF REPORT 
See Attachment 1. 
 
VII. PUBLIC COMMENTS 
No public in attendance. 
 
VIII. OLD BUSINESS  
Chair Gorman asked about the creation of details for BMPs and Staff responded that they 
will be prepared in-house, but not until this winter after the construction season is over 
when staff is available to prepare.  
 
IV.  ADJOURN 
Mr. Wicklander  made a motion, seconded by Mr. Crilly  to adjourn the meeting at 7:58 p.m. 
Motion carried by voice vote of 4-0. 
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ATTACHMENT 1 
 

Staff Report 
October 9, 2014 

 
A.   Church Grant Program 
To date I have met with six churches regarding potential stormwater management projects 
that would be eligible for the Grant Program.  Several have expressed interest and are 
working their way through their budgeting process, and I expect some to proceed in the 
upcoming year. 
 
First Church of Christ Scientist, located in our Downtown Transition District at 1101 Curtiss, 
has made the formal grant application submittal for a nearly $37,000 improvement to their 
property.  Once the work is completed this fall, we will reimburse $3,750 for the design and 
$25,000 for construction, for a total of $28,750. 
 
They have proposed to remove all of their concrete walkways and front patio and replace 
them with a permeable pavement system which will allow stormwater to infiltrate into the 
ground rather than running off the property.   Next year, if the Grant Program continues, 
they plan to replace their rear parking lot with permeable pavers and install a bioswale, and 
the following year to replace their driveway with permeable pavers.   
 
All of these improvements will reduce their impervious area by approximately 5,300 SF, 
greatly reduce the amount of runoff, improve the streetscape aesthetics and reduce their 
SWU fee by 2 ERUs/month, a savings of over $200/year.  
 
B.   2015 Meeting Dates for Consideration 
We typically have our meetings scheduled for the 2nd Thursday of the month at 7 PM.  That 
would mean our 2015 meeting dates would be:  January 8, February 12, March 12, April 9, 
May 14, June 11, July 9, August 13, September 10, October 8, November 12, & December 10th. 
 
Once dates are decided, I can send out 2015 Meeting Dates to all. 
 
C.  Japanese Knotweed  
In cooperation with the Northeastern Illinois Invasive Plant Partnership (NIIPP), the Village 
was a collaborator with NIIPP, DCFPD, and the DGPD to treat Japanese Knotweed and 
Japanese Stiltgrass along the St. Joseph Creek between Carpenter and I-355.  NIIPP received 
a grant to survey and treat; 21 property owners participated.  Presented a case study of 
connecting community and control at the NIIPP annual meeting yesterday at Morton 
Arboretum. 
 
D.  Urban Flooding Awareness Act 
State Legislature passed SB2966; directs IDNR to prepare urban flooding study by June 30, 
2015.  Report to have recommendations relating to prevalence and costs of urban flooding, 
impact of  
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county SW programs, climate change, evaluation of policies using the 100-yr storm as a 
standard, strategies for minimizing damage, flood insurance practices & effectiveness, etc. 
 
E.  SWU Fees 
At Tuesday night’s Council meeting Commissioner Barnett requested the Council consider 
restructuring the SWU fee to exempt property tax exempt parcels.  It is my understanding 
that the discussion will continue at the budget workshop this Saturday, 8 AM, at Fire Station 
#2.  I’ve handed out Item INF 00-05712 from the Council packet which gives background and 
budget impact. 
 
F.  CRS Recertification 
Staff submitted the required form and backup information in order to maintain our current 
CRS Classification of 6.  Flood insurance policy holders in VODG receive a 20% discount if their 
structure is in a flood plain, or 10% if outside, because of our rating.   
 
G.  GIS Drainage Log 
Staff is working on a GIS Drainage Log to track drainage-related investigations.  It will help 
identify areas of concern for planning CIP projects, as well as keep track of resident contacts 
on drainage issues.   
 
H.  HMGP 
The Hazard Mitigation Grant Program is moving much slower than we were led to believe by 
FEMA & IEMA!   We have a verbal that the remaining four homes in the program qualify, and 
are waiting for IEMA to prepare their required agreement before we move forward with 
appraisals.   
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VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE 
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
OCTOBER 22, 2014 MINUTES 

Call to Order 
Chairman White called the meeting to order at 7:02 PM. 

Roll Call 
Present: Mr. Domijan, Ms. Majauskas, Mr. McCann, Mr. Mosey, Mr. Zaba, Ch. 

White 
Absent: Ms. Earl 
A quorum was established. 

Staff: Kelley Chrisse, Planner; Patrick Ainsworth, Planner; and Stan Popovich, 
Planning Manager 

Also Present: University Plaza - Tracy Kasson, Rathje & Woodward, Wheaton 
Kumar Naidu, FL Cedar St, LLC, 1213 Butterfield Road, Downers Grove 
Burger King - Tomi Minner, J & S Electric, 101 East Illinois Street, Aurora 
Shannahan’s – Rich Moor, 2009 Ogden Avenue, Downers Grove 
Sign Doctor – Michael Tkachuck – 7994 Garfield Avenue, Burr Ridge 
Mr. and Mrs. Bob Peterson, 1301 Warren Avenue, Downers Grove 

Minutes of September 24, 2014 meeting 

Mr. McCann moved to approve the minutes of the September 24, 2014 meeting as 
presented.  Mr. Domijan seconded the Motion. 
AYE: Mr. McCann, Mr. Domijan, Ms. Majauskas, Mr. Mosey, Mr. Zaba, Ch. 

White 
NAY: None 
The Motion passed unanimously. 

Meeting Procedures 

Chairman White explained the function of the Zoning Board of Appeals, and reviewed the 
procedures to be followed during the public hearing, verifying with Staff that all proper notices 
have been published with regard to the cases on the Agenda. He called upon anyone intending to 
speak before the Board on the Agenda items to rise and be sworn in, as the public information 
portion of the meeting is an evidentiary hearing and comments made during this portion of the 
meeting are considered testimony.   Chairman White explained that members of the Zoning 
Board of Appeals all have had the opportunity to review the documents for the petition prior to 
the meeting. In order for a requested variation to be approved there must be a majority of the 
Board, or four votes, in favor of approval.  Chairman White added that the Zoning Board of 
Appeals has authority to grant petitions without further recommendations being made to the 
Village Council.   He noted that Staff would make its presentation first, followed by comments 
by the Petitioner.  He said that if anyone in the audience wishes to speak either in favor of or in 
opposition to a petition, they would be able to do so following the Petitioner’s presentation.  
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When the public participation portion of the meeting is closed, the Board will deliberate on the 
information provided and vote to either approve or deny the petition. 
 

•••••••••• 

ZBA-20-14:  A petition seeking a sign setback variation to reduce the required monument sign 
setbacks from Ogden Avenue and the adjacent property.  The property is currently zoned B-3, 
General Services and Highway Business.  The property is located on the south side of Ogden 
Avenue, approximately 150 feet west of Woodward Avenue.  This property is commonly known 
as 2009 Ogden Avenue, Downers Grove, IL (PIN 08-01-407-002, -003); Michael Tkachuck, 
Petitioner; ATG Trust and Company – Trust #02-064, Owner. 

Staff’s Presentation: 

Mr. Popovich noted the petitioner is requesting a continuance to the November ZBA meeting 
and that staff supports the request. 

Board’s Deliberation: 

Ms. Majauskas, moved that in case ZBA-20-14, 2009 Ogden Avenue, the Zoning Board of 
Appeals continue the petition as requested.  Mr. Domijan, seconded the Motion. 

AYES: Ms. Majauskas, Mr. Domijan, Mr. McCann, Mr. Mosey, Mr. Zaba, 
Chairman White 
 

NAYS: None 

The Motion to continue carries 6:0. 

•••••••••• 

ZBA-21-14:  A petition seeking a sign variation to increase the allowable size of the shopping 
center sign.  The property is currently zoned B-3, General Services and Highway Business.  The 
property is located on the south side of Butterfield Road, approximately 500 feet east of Downers 
Drive, commonly known as 1201-1213 Butterfield Road, Downers Grove, Illinois (PIN 06-30-
401-012); FL Cedar 2, LLC, Petitioner/Owner. 

Ms. Kelley Chrisse, Planner for the Village of Downers Grove, stated that the petitioner is 
seeking approval of a variation to permit a single 120 square foot shopping center sign where 
two 60 square foot shopping center signs are allowed.  Ms. Chrisse reviewed the location and 
zoning of the subject property and the zoning of the adjacent properties.  She noted that the 
property is improved with a multi-tenant shopping center that has no direct access to Butterfield 
Road.  The ZBA approved a setback variation in June 2014 (ZBA-05-14) to permit a 6.5 foot 
setback along Butterfield Road due to the existence of Frontage Road between the site and 
Butterfield Road. 

Ms. Chrisse explained that the existing shopping center sign is approximately 225 square feet 
and stands 20 feet tall, where the petitioner is requesting a 120 square foot shopping center sign 
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that is 15 feet tall.  It was also noted that code permits two 60 square foot shopping center signs 
spaced 200 feet apart for shopping centers that have more than 500 feet of frontage.  With the 
proposed shopping center sign, the petitioner will be meeting the height maximum and will 
offset the new sign on the existing base to meet the 6.5 foot setback variation.   

The roadway configuration was described by Ms. Chrisse, wherein it was identified that there are 
key decision points that relate to the on- and off-ramps.  She noted that sign visibility was a key 
factor as it relates to the decision points at this particular location by presenting a comparison 
between code compliant sign locations and a single sign. 

Ms. Chrisse summarized staff’s findings and how the criteria were met.  Staff recommended 
approval of the requested variation. 

Petitioner’s presentation: 

Mr. Tracy Kasson, attorney for the petitioner, reiterated that the property does not have just a 
single tenant.  The shopping center contains 225,000 square feet of space with 14 potential 
tenants.  Mr. Kasson highlighted the challenges with decision points along Butterfield Road and 
the U-shaped building, which results in tenants’ wall signs not having visibility from Butterfield 
Road.  Additionally, Mr. Kasson stated that this property is not a Planned Development (PD) like 
other shopping centers in the area where they can request to increase their signage through the 
PD.  He described how the request to combine the allowable square footage into one sign due to 
the challenges of the site was not flaunting the intent or spirit of the ordinance. 

Mr. Kumar Naidu, with FL Cedar II, identified how the ownership group has improved the 
center since the last variance request.  He noted the owner is trying to address the issues that 
were brought up in June.  Mr. Naidu noted the single sign is the best option as the layout of the 
shopping center creates a hardship for the tenants along the east and west side of the center.  The 
tollway monument sign also presents difficulty as many people who drive westbound past it have 
to go to I-355 to access the center. 

Ms. Majauskas expressed concerns about combining the two signs into one, wondering what 
would stop someone from requesting a break up of signs into two or three monument signs.  She 
is unsure whether one sign or two signs are better.  Mr. Kasson responded that one sign is better 
especially when the center has no direct access to Butterfield Road, is separated from Butterfield 
by Frontage Road and is further setback than other properties along Butterfield Road. 

Mr. Kasson clarified that the separation distance between two shopping center signs is 200 feet, 
so two signs could not be placed closer without a variation.  He reiterated that one sign is better 
for the tenants.  It is a better placement so that eastbound Butterfield Road traffic does not have 
to recognize two signs and get into the right turn lane onto Highland Avenue.  It is better for 
safety reasons to have one sign rather than two.  If there were two signs, the easternmost sign 
could create difficulty for people trying to turn onto Highland Avenue. 

Ms. Majauskas noted there are a bunch of signs on Butterfield Road and that the Sign Ordinance 
was intended to make all signs smaller and to conform with the Ordinance.  She noted signs on 
the north side of Butterfield sit lower and you can’t see them well. 

Mr. Kasson expressed his opinion on the uniqueness of the site.  He noted the site cannot be a 
Planned Unit Development like other properties along the corridor. 
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Chairman White noted he did not concur with the safety issue.  He believes two 60 square foot 
signs may not provide good visibility, especially the sign on the east.   

Mr. Mosey noted the challenge for this shopping center and that the Sign Ordinance does not 
take into account all the unique situations.  The subject building is over 40 years old and 
Butterfield Road has changed significantly since the building was constructed.  Butterfield is 
more typical of an expressway and people are trying to get to Yorktown or I-88.   

Kumar noted his property is only shopping center where the tenants do not have frontage on the 
main road in front of the shopping center.  They are the only center with a Butterfield Road 
address with access off of Frontage Road where the tenants do not have direct visibility from 
either road. 

Per questions, Kumar noted he is a multi-tenant building, not a single tenant and cannot change 
his address.  He noted each tenant is allowed one wall sign above their storefront. 

Chairman White opened the discussion to the public.  No public spoke.  The petitioner declined a 
closing statement.  There being no further comments or discussion, Chairman White closed the 
opportunity for further public comment.  

Board’s Deliberation: 

Mr. Zaba noted the cost behind the signs should not play a role in the board’s decision, he is 
examining the standards.  He believes the existence of Frontage Road is a unique situation and 
that the easternmost sign poses a potential safety issue.  He believes businesses on an east sign 
would be at a disadvantage as drivers on Butterfield would not have time to see the sign and then 
exit. 

Ms. Majauskas viewed things differently, although she understands the petitioner’s desire.  She 
believes the standards are not met and she does not believe safety is an issue.  The big sign poses 
no safety issues and she does not believe there is uniqueness with this site that they could not 
install two signs.  She noted maybe the 14 tenants are too many for building and sign.  She does 
not believe that a sign will fix the building’s issues. 

Mr. Domijan understands the larger sign as it provides more visibility and makes sense.  It may 
entice people to enter the shopping center.  The goal is to reduce the total signage not increase it, 
but the sign may help generate revenue and provide a growth tool to the shopping center. 

Chairman White noted five unique facts:  few businesses have frontage along the road; it is a 
multi-tenant building with the Frontage Road; east tenants are invisible to drivers on Butterfield 
Road; if a tenant were on the east sign, he isn’t sure that people would be able to exit; and the 
bottom of the U faces Frontage Road.  He does not believe the safety issue.  He believes granting 
the variance would not be precedent setting because the 14 tenants do not face the road.  In his 
opinion, the spirit of the Sign Ordinance was not written with areas north of I-88 in mind.  He 
noted whether it was two 60 square foot signs or one 120 square foot sign, it was the same.  
Chairman White noted the Comprehensive Plan calls for this area to be completely redeveloped 
as well. 

Ms. Majauskas noted the center may not have 14 tenants at all times. 



APPROVED 11/19/14  

Zoning Board of Appeals October 22, 2014 5 
 

Mr. McCann noted his support of the petition.  He was concerned with the multi-tenant property 
but believes the constellation of facts is unique.  He doesn’t believe the sight distance or safety 
concerns is unique, but rather the location of the east tenants without much visibility.  He noted 
many units do not face Butterfield Road.  His unique facts are: no street frontage, the shopping 
center is different than a single tenant along Butterfield Road, and the tenants that would be on 
the eastern sign would be hard to see. 

Mr. McCann moved that in case ZBA-21-14, 1201-1213 Butterfield Road, the Zoning 
Board of Appeals approve the petition as requested.  Mr. Mosey seconded the Motion. 

AYES: Mr. McCann, Mr. Mosey, Mr. Domijan, Mr. Zaba, Chairman White 
 

NAYS: Ms. Majauskas 

The Motion to approve carries 5:1. 

•••••••••• 

ZBA-22-14:  A petition seeking a monument sign height variation.  The property is currently 
zoned B-3, General Services and Highway Business.  The property is located on the north side of 
Butterfield Road, approximately 400 feet east of Finley Road.  This property is commonly 
known as 1540 Butterfield Road, Downers Grove, IL (PIN 06-30-403-025); Tomi Minner, 
Petitioner; Federal Realty Investment, Owner. 

Staff’s Presentation: 

Mr. Patrick Ainsworth, Planner for the Village of Downers Grove, stated that the petitioner is 
seeking a sign height variation to install a 16 foot tall monument sign where a 10 foot tall 
monument sign is allowed per Section 9.050.B.1.a of the Zoning Ordinance.  The property in 
question is located on the north side of Butterfield Road approximately 400 feet east of Finley 
Road, and is zoned B-3.  He said that the subject is located in the Finley Square Shopping 
Center, but is located on its own lot of record which is allowed its own monument sign.  Mr. 
Ainsworth showed a presentation of the existing signage and the subject building.  He also 
showed the existing non-conforming pole sign and described the size and height.  The proposed 
monument sign was described and compared to the existing pole sign where it is smaller and 
shorter than the existing sign.   

Mr. Ainsworth then described the topography difference between the grade of the Butterfield 
Road and the elevation where the base of the existing sign stands.  There is approximately a six 
to eight foot drop from Butterfield Road to the base of the sign.  If the sign were constructed to 
maximum allowable height of 10 feet, the sign would not be fully visible to travelers on 
Butterfield Road.   

Mr. Ainsworth stated that Staff recommends approval of this requested sign variation.  Staff 
finds that the Standards for Approval have been met.  

Mr. Domijan asked about the applicability of this requested monument sign height variation 
applying to other properties around the Village. Specifically, he is concerned if Standard Five 
has been satisfied and that this request will not be applicable to all other properties in the Village. 
Mr. Ainsworth, Mr. Popovich and Chairman White elaborate on the particulars of the case and 
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how this specific variation applies to only a very small subset of properties along the north side 
of Butterfield Road.  Each request is assessed on a case-by-case basis and this specific case 
contains a topographical situation that does prevent the petitioner from installing a code 
compliant sign. 

Petitioner’s Presentation: 

Ms. Tomi Minner from J & S Electric of 101 East Illinois Street, Aurora, IL states that she has 
been working with Staff and reiterated the physical hardships that Staff pointed out in their 
presentation.  She mentioned that all other elements of the property’s signage will comply with 
the Sign Ordinance.  

There being no questions, Chairman White called for anyone who wished to speak ether in favor 
of or in opposition to the petition.  There being none, he closed the public portion of the meeting. 

Board’s Deliberations: 

Mr. McCann stated that the facts of the case and the situation that the petitioner is experience 
with the physical change of the topography warrants the variation being granted. 

There being no contrary opinions, Chairman White called for a Motion. 

Mr. Mosey moved, seconded by Mr. McCann that in case ZBA-21-14 for 1540 Butterfield 
Road, the Zoning Board of Appeals approve the requested variation subject to the 
condition as stated in Staff’s report, page 4 dated October 22, 2014.  

AYES: Mr. Mosey, Mr. McCann, Mr. Domijan, Ms. Majauskas, Mr. Zaba, Ch. 
White 

NAYS: None 

All in favor.  The Motion to approve the request carried unanimously. 

•••••••••• 

Mr. Popovich informed the Board that there is a Zoning Board of Appeals meeting scheduled for 
November 19 with two petitions.  

•••••••••• 

ADJOURNMENT: 

Mr. McCann moved, seconded by Ms. Majauskas, to adjourn the meeting. 

All in favor.  The Motion carried unanimously.   

Chairman White adjourned the meeting at 8:25 PM. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
Community Development Staff 
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